


The COVID-19 pandemic response also required the development of new data queries, reports 
and modelling to project a forecast for growth in debt, taking into account the impact of 
unprecedented (and unknown) economic pressures (e.g. potential changes in trends of response 
rates, capacity and propensity to pay, etc). 
Work has now recommenced to progress the recommendation and we anticipate delivery by the 
end of the financial year. 
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ATO response to recommendation 10: Agreed 
 

Performance measures will be published in the ATO’s Annual Report from 2021-22 onward. These 
will be developed during 2020-21 and are intended to measure: 

 
• key shifts in the number of Farm Management Deposit (FMD) account holders and account 

usage 

• key shifts in tax outcomes for FMD holders 

• the level and results of ATO help and support strategies for FMD holders 

• the level of and outcomes from ATO compliance assurance of FMD holders, and 

• improvements in the quality and completeness of FMD account data reported to the ATO 
by financial institutions. 

 
 

 
 

ATO response to recommendation 11: Agreed 
 

The ATO has already prepared an updated FMD tax compliance risk assessment and provided this to 
the Department of Agriculture, Water and the Environment (DAWE) in response to recommendation 
2 from the Auditor-General Performance Audit Report No.51 2018–19: Farm Management 
Deposit Scheme, which has maintained the ATO risk level rating of low. This takes into account the 
new population entering the FMD scheme following policy changes to broaden deposit limits under 
the scheme. 

 
The new ATO risk assessment has been used in the development of the overarching risk assessment 
of the FMD scheme by DAWE under that recommendation. This process was completed in 
September 2020. 

Recommendation 10 
 
The Committee recommends that the Department of Agriculture and the Australian Taxation 
Office implement specific key performance indicators in order to measure the performance of 
the Farm Management Deposits Scheme, and for the results to be published in Annual Reports. 

Recommendation 11 
 
The Committee recommends that the Australian Taxation Office undertake a new risk 
assessment of the Farm Management Deposits Scheme with input from the Department of 
Agriculture, including matters such as compliance and policy changes, and to issue a new risk 
rating if required. 



Once the risk treatment strategies under both the ATO and the DAWE overarching FMD risk 
assessments have been applied in 2021-22, a new risk assessment will be commenced with DAWE 
to determine the impact of those strategies on controlling the risk level to the scheme. 
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